Volume & Number 15

Volume & Number 15 13 September 1985 ISSN 0158 0876

Newsletter of the Library Association of Australia, 376 Jones St. Ultimo 2007. Tel: (02) 692 9233

## Fellowship for Warren Horton

At its meeting on 10 August the General Council of the Library Association of Australia conferred on Warren Horton the distinction of Fellowship of the Association.

Warren Horton was appointed to the staff of the Public (now State) Library of NSW in 1957. Following experience in several sections of the Library, including the new position of Senior Librarian-in-Charge, Mitchell Library Reference and Research Sections and that of Assistant Principal Librarian (Staff and Departmental Libraries) he was promoted to the position of Deputy State Librarian in 1975. He became State Librarian of Victoria in August 1981, and in July 1985 took up the position of Director-General of the National Library of Australia.

Among Mr Horton's principal contributions to the State Library of NSW were his part in the Sheldon Award, which established a clear professional structure for librarians and a separate career structure for paraprofessionals at the State Library, and his work as Chairman of the LERN Committee, whose cogently argued and wide-ranging report outlined future directions for the Library. He played a leading role in the State Library's submission to the Commonwealth Grants Commission's review of income tax sharing arrangements between the Commonwealth and the States, and many aspects of the submission were accepted by the Commission in its subsequent report.

As State Librarian of Victoria, Warren Horton transformed the image and operation of the State Library, setting high professional and managerial standards. He was responsible for a complete organisational restructuring of the Library, for the recruitment and levelopment of a cohesive and effective management team, introduced new services and was instrumental in promoting a major program of planning for a new State Library.

Mr Horton is prominent in the affairs of the LAA. He was President of the Association in 1984, and has held numerous other offices, ncluding President of the NSW Branch in 1971-3 and 1981, Treasurer of the Branch from 1967-70 and its General Councillor in 1971-2. He was Treasurer of the 1971 Biennial Conference Committee, and of the Public Libraries Section in 1970-1. He is Convener of the Corporate Plan and Review Committee which is charged with the responsibility of eassessing the Association's aims and objecives, preparing a corporate plan for the Association, and reviewing its structure and functions against the plan. A notable achievement during his Presidency was the organisation and chairing of the important and successful Document Delivery Summit neld in Canberra in November 1984 which paves the way for the development of more effective national services in this important

In addition to the official offices he has held n the LAA, Mr Horton has played an active part in promoting the welfare of the Association in other ways. He has lectured extensively to library school students, was a partime teacher in librarianship at Sydney Technical College, and an examiner for the Regis-

## PRESENTATION OF METCALFE MEDALLION



Ron Davis, President of the Association, presents the Metcalfe Medallion to Averil Condren at the Annual General Meeting of the Association on 8 August.

Averil Condren, the inaugural winner of the LAA's Metcalfe Medallion, received her award at the Galleries of the State Library of New South Wales on 8 August, in a presentation which preceded the Association's Annual General Meeting. The award, a glass medallion mounted in black granite and featuring a fine silver quill, was designed and made by Bridget Hancock, a Sydney glass artist, and was presented to Averil by the President of the Association, Ron Davis.

The award was established by the Association to commemorate John Metcalfe and his contribution to librarianship and library education and is open to all students in first award courses in librarianship and archives administration.

In the opinion of the selection committee Averil Condren's entry, an essay entitled 'The finding aid as Duke of Omnium: a standard to fail by' fulfils all the conditions for the award, and 'represents an unusually mature piece of work for a student in a first award course.'

Her essay appears in the August issue of the Australian Library Journal.

 $tration \ Examination \ for \ many \ years.$ 

Warren Horton has been a member of the AACOBS National Council since 1981, was the Victorian representative on its Standing Committee, and Chairman of the AACOBS Victorian State Committee from 1982 to 1985. He is Deputy Chairman of the Australian Libraries and Information Council, and has been a member of all working groups established by the Council in connection with national information planning. A member of the Australian Bibliographic Network Committee since 1981, he was Deputy Chairperson in 1983–4.

The General Council of the LAA considers Warren Horton to have made a notable contribution to librarianship and to the Library Association of Australia, and that he is most worthy of the distinction of Fellowship of the Association.

Sue Phillips
Assistant Executive Director

## 'A BASIC INJUSTICE'

The LAA General Council has labelled the recent increase in charges for material supplied under the Freedom of Information Act a basic injustice, and the Association has protested to the Prime Minister and the Attorney-General at what it sees as an undermining of the concept of FOI.

In a letter to the Prime Minister the Association expressed its regret that the Government which until now has been committed to a very positive FOI policy has made this retreat.

With the exception of applications for access to documents related to Commonwealth income support payments, charges for most requests under the Freedom of Information Act are now determined on the basis of a \$20 administration charge plus \$30 per hour for the search and retrieval of documents.

The Association is also concerned that the Act is no longer to be publicised, as the Government feels that the public is now familiar with its provisions. While the Government's publicity efforts in 1984 were commendable, the Association believes that this claim is arguable, particularly as regards individual rights under the Act.

The Association has pointed out that public libraries offer a convenient and economical means of familiarising the citizens of Australia with their rights under the Act, and has urged the Government to consider libraries as a means of disseminating information on this legislation.

The Association has contacted Senators Missen and Puplick to seek their support in pressing for reconsideration of the charges and a resumption of FOI publicity.

> Sue Phillips Assistant Executive Director